


              
             Docket No.  6798-23 

 

 2 

committing an indecent assault on a fellow service member.  You were sentenced to confinement 
for 120 days, to forfeit $460.00 pay per month for four months, to be reduced in rank to E-1, and 
to a Bad Conduct Discharge (BCD).  After completion of appellate review, you were separated 
from the Navy, on 24 October 1989, with BCD. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to, your desire to upgrade your discharge and to change/correct 
your name.  You contend that: (1) you have been a law abiding citizen since your discharge, (2) 
your discharge was unfair, (3) you deserve benefits for your service, (4) only recently has the 
Don’t Ask, Don’t Tell (DADT) discharge become upgradeable, and (5) you have lived your life 
as a transgender woman since your discharge.  The Board noted you checked the “Other Mental 
Health,” “Sexual Assault/Harassment,” “DADT,” and “Transgender” boxes on your application 
but provided no evidence in support of your claims.  For purposes of clemency and equity 
consideration, the Board noted you did not provide documentation describing post-service 
accomplishments or advocacy letters.  
 
After thorough review, the Board concluded these potentially mitigating factors were insufficient 
to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined that your misconduct, as evidenced by your 
SPCM, outweighed these mitigating factors.  In making this finding, the Board considered the 
seriousness of your misconduct and found that your conduct showed a complete disregard for 
military authority and regulations.  Further, the Board noted that you provided no evidence to 
substantiate your contentions or that a court of competent jurisdiction ordered your name to be 
changed.  Absent such evidence, the Board was unable to find evidence to support your 
requested relief.  Additionally, even if the Board were to consider your case under the current 
DADT, they determined the circumstances of your case do no merit relief since there is no 
evidence you were discharged based on your sexual orientation and your SPCM conviction 
constitutes disqualifying aggravating factors.  Finally, absent a material error or injustice, the 
Board declined to summarily upgrade a discharge solely for the purpose of facilitating veterans’ 
benefits, or enhancing educational or employment opportunities.  As a result, the Board 
concluded your conduct constituted a significant departure from that expected of a service 
member and continues to warrant a BCD.  Even in light of the Kurta, Hagel, and Wilkie Memos 
and reviewing the record liberally and holistically, the Board did not find evidence of an error or 
injustice that warrants granting you the relief you requested or granting relief as a matter of 
clemency or equity.  Accordingly, given the totality of the circumstances, the Board determined 
that your request does not merit relief.   
 
You are entitled to have the Board reconsider its decision upon the submission of new matters, 
which will require you to complete and submit a new DD Form 149.  New matters are those not 
previously presented to or considered by the Board.  In this regard, it is important to keep in  
mind that a presumption of regularity is attached to all official records.  Consequently, when  
 
 
 
 
 
 






